

Electronic Development Services Public Meeting Minutes

Meeting Number 1 February 16, 2021, 7:00 PM - 9:00 PM Live streamed

Roll Call Mayor Frank Scarpitti

Deputy Mayor Don Hamilton
Regional Councillor Jack Heath
Regional Councillor Jim Jones
Councillor Keith Irish

Councillor Alan Ho

Councillor Reid McAlpine

Councillor Karen Rea

Councillor Andrew Keyes

Councillor Amanda Collucci Councillor Khalid Usman

Councillor Isa Lee

Regrets Regional Councillor Joe Li

Staff Andy Taylor, Chief Administrative

Officer

Coordin

Ron Blake, Senior Development

Manager, Planning & Urban Design

Stacia Muradali, Acting Manager,

Development - East

Laura Gold, Council/Committee

Coordinator

Grace Lombardi, Election & Committee

Coordinator

Alternate formats for this document are available upon request

1. CALL TO ORDER

The Development Services Public Meeting convened at 7:01 PM in the Council Chamber with Councillor Keith Irish presiding as Chair.

2. DISCLOSURE OF PECUNIARY INTEREST

None.

3. REPORTS

3.1 PRELIMINARY REPORT, OFFICIAL PLAN AND ZONING BY-LAW AMENDMENT APPLICATIONS SUBMITTED BY SPRINGHILL HOMES INC. TO PERMIT TWO HIGH RISE APARTMENT BUILDINGS AT 7128,

7170 AND 7186 HIGHWAY 7 EAST (WARD 5) (FILE PLN 20 119576) (10.3, 10.5)

S. Corr, ext. 2624

The Public Meeting this date was to consider an application submitted by Spring Hill Homes Inc. for Official Plan and Zoning By-law Amendments at 7128, 7170 and 7186 Highway 7 East (File PLAN 20 119576).

The Committee Clerk advised that 357 notices were mailed on January 20, 2021, and a Public Meeting sign was posted on January 26, 2021. There were 20 written submissions received expressing concern or in opposition of this proposal.

Staff gave a presentation regarding the proposal, the location, surrounding uses and outstanding issues.

Bob Dragicevic, Senior Consultant, and Shannon Sigouin, Senior Associate of Urban Design, WND Associates, representing the Applicant provided a presentation on the development proposal.

The following deputations were made on the development proposal:

Melissa Ramrup expressed the following concerns regarding the development proposal:

- The impact the development will have on the area;
- The height of the buildings does not fit the character of the area;
- That podium buildings present a number of problems:
 - Renters parking on the street that do not want to pay a monthly parking fee;
 - o One board managing multiple buildings if registered as one corporation;
 - o Elevators not being fixed when broken;
 - o More fire trucks required to come when there is a fire alarm.

Councillor Keith Irish advised that parking on City streets at night is provided by exception only in Markham.

Chris Yung expressed the follow concern regarding the development proposal:

• That the intersection at 9th Line and Highway 7 was not included in the traffic study;

 The impact the development will have on Locust Hill and the surrounding heritage resources.

Regional Councillor Jack Heath advised that Locust Hill may be impacted by developments in Durham Region in the future, but that this development is more likely to impact traffic going south and west. A by-pass over Locust Hill will likely be looked at in 5-10 years.

Ken Zhi expressed the following concerns regarding the development proposal:

- The impact the development will have on traffic;
- The increase in traffic volume on Arthur Bonner Avenue due to the development;
- That the traffic surveys were all conducted on the same day.

Councillor Andrew Keyes thanked the residents for their deputations and for providing a citizen perspective on the development proposal.

Members of Council provided the following concerns and suggestions in regards to the development proposal:

- The proposed towers are too high;
- The impact the development will have on traffic congestion;
- That Arthur Bonner is the only access point to the development proposal;
- The ability for the municipality to service such a dense development proposal;
- The lack of community services that will be available to residents of the proposed development;
- The heritage house should be in a more prominent and visible location, with street frontage or on the corner of the development proposal, as the Heritage Markham Committee recommended at its meeting held on November 11, 2020;
- The shadow the development will create;
- The development should include affordable rental units.

Members of Council also inquired if the development will be connected to Markham District Energy.

Shannon Sigouin responded to inquiries from the public and the Committee. The intersection at Highway 7 and 9th Line was studied as part of the Secondary Plan for the area. The plan recommends adjusting the signal timing to address the increase in traffic volume in this area due to development. The traffic count was conducted in September of 2019. The parking surveys were conducted pre-Covid on the same day, which is the typical practice. Parking on streets was looked at in November of 2020, in response to feedback received from residents at the community information meeting, but no parking issues were identified.

Sal Crimi, President, S.C. Land, representing the Applicant responded to inquiries from the Public and the Committee, advising that it is hard to find an ideal location and use for the heritage home. The development could potentially have enough children to fill a daycare, if the heritage house is used as a daycare. Moreover, Markham District Energy has reached out to the Applicant, but the Applicant is not ready to engage in a conversation at this time.

Moved by Regional Councillor Jack Heath Seconded by Councillor Andrew Keyes

- 1. That the written submissions from Haiwen Xu, Alba Lamanna, Victor Au, Greg Foltsos, Sunhil Sarin, Kehn Zhi, Trent Tan, Ronald Tan, Sandy Cheung, Pricilla Chung, Jenny Lin, Mitchell Yi, Tiffany Tse, William Lee, Sandy Cheung, Brian Ng, Alba Lamanna + Group of 30, Garland Liew, Mathew Stretton, and Wykland Estates Inc., with respect to the proposed Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment applications submitted by Spring Hill Homes Inc., File PLAN 20 119576, be received; and,
- 2. That the deputations from Melissa Ramrup, Chris Yung, and Ken Zhi, with respect to the proposed Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment applications submitted by Spring Hill Homes Inc., File PLAN 20 119576, be received; and,
- 3. That the record of the Public Meeting held on February 16, 2021, with respect to the proposed Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment applications submitted by Spring Hill Homes Inc., File PLAN 20 119576, be received; and,
- 4. That the proposed Official Plan Amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment applications submitted Spring Hill Homes Inc., File PLAN 20 119576, be referred back to staff for a report and recommendation.

4. ADJOURNMENT

The Development Services Public Meeting adjourned at 8:48 PM.